
 
 

Minutes of the Quarterly Meeting of the Board of Regents 

Murray State University 

February 24, 2023 

 

Call to Order/Roll Call 

 

The Murray State University (MSU) Board of Regents met on Friday, February 24, 2023, in 

Quarterly and Committee Session in the Pogue Library Jesse Stuart Room on the Murray State 

University campus.  Chair Don Tharpe called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m. and welcomed 

those joining the meeting in person and via livestream.  Secretary Jill Hunt called roll and the 

following Board members were present:  Brandon Edmiston, Jessica Evans, Robbie Fitch, 

Virginia Gray, Ellie McGowan, David Meinschein, Leon Owens, Emily Roark, Melony 

Shemberger and Don Tharpe.  Absent:  Tom Waldrop. 

 

Participants in the meeting were:  Robert L (Bob) Jackson, President; Jill Hunt, Senior Executive 

Coordinator for the President, Coordinator for Board Relations and Secretary to the Board; Tim 

Todd, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs; Jackie Dudley, Vice President for 

Finance and Administrative Services and Treasurer to the Board; Don Robertson, Vice President 

for Student Affairs and Enrollment Management; Bob Pervine, Senior Associate Provost; Renee 

Fister, Associate Provost; Ashley Ireland, Assistant Provost and Director for Online Learning; 

Roslyn White, Interim Assistant Vice President for Enrollment Management; Robert Miller, 

General Counsel; Nico Yantko, Director of Athletics; Shawn Touney, Executive Director of 

Marketing and Communication; 



 
 

A. Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities  Regent Shemberger 

1) Department of Community Leadership and Human  

 Services Name Change (For Information Only) 

2) Academic Administrative Appointments Update (For Information Only) 

3) Murray State University Regional Campuses Update (For Information Only) 

 

B. Athletics       Chair Tharpe 

 1) Baseball Head Coach – Contract of Employment Amendment – Dan Skirka* 

 2) Resolution of Acknowledgement and Appreciation –  

  Coach Alan Lollar and the Rifle Team* 

 

C. Audit and Compliance     Regent Waldrop 

 1) Audited Financial Statement – Federal Funds* 

  a. Single Audit Report for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2022 

 2) Audit Engagement Letter* 

 

D. Buildings and Grounds     Regent Fitch 

 1) Facilities Management Projects Update (For Information Only) 

  

E. Enrollment Management and Student Success     Regents Meinschein and McGowan 

 1) Retention and Enrollment Management Update (For Information Only) 

 2) Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Report (For Information Only) 

 

12 noon (approx.)  Break for Lunch 

 

1 p.m. (approx.)  Reconvene 

 

F. Finance       Regent Owens 

1) Annual Lease Report* 

2) Personal Services Contracts* 

3) Projects Approval* 

 

G. Legislative and Economic Development   Regent Gray 

 1) Legislative and Federal Delegation Update (For Information Only) 

 

H. Marketing and Community Engagement   Regents Roark and Evans 

 1) Gifts-in-Kind 

  a. 1957-58 Selmer Paris Mark VI Tenor Sax – Department of Music* 

  b. Sorority Suites from Murray State University Foundation* 

 

NOTE: Full Board action will follow Committee action. 

 

Personnel Changes       President Jackson 

1) Personnel Changes 

 a. Faculty Sabbatical Leaves* 

 b. Salary Roster* 

 

Resolution of Appreciation – Chief of Police Jeff Gentry* President Jackson 

 

Supplemental Materials (For Information Only)   President Jackson 

A. “Good News” Report (Winter 2023) 

B. Quarterly Branding, Marketing and Communication Report (October – December  

 2022) 

C. Sponsored Programs – Grants and Contracts Report 

 

Other Business       Chair Tharpe 

 



 
 

Swearing-In Ceremony – Brandon Edmiston, conducted 

 

President Jackson welcomed Calloway County Judge-Executive Kenny Imes to the meeting and 

expressed appreciation for his willingness to serve the University in this capacity.  On January 

19, 2023, the Governor of the State of Kentucky Andy Beshear appointed Mr. Brandon Lee 

Edmiston to the Board of Regents of Murray State University.  Judge Imes administered the 

Kentucky Constitutional Oath of Office, pursuant to Section 228, to Mr. Brandon Edmiston with 

his wife, Janet, by his side.  Regent Edmiston received a round of applause. 

 

Election of Board of Regents Officers – Vice Chair and Secretary, conducted 

 

Chair Tharpe stated that in accordance with the Bylaws of the Board of Regents, all officers are 

elected annually at the Spring Quarterly Meeting and shall serve for one year, commencing  

July 1 following their election.  A separate election shall be conducted by the Board for each of 

the officers:  Chair, Vice Chair and Secretary.  The Board elected these officers during its 

Quarterly Meeting on June 3, 2022.  Also, according to the Bylaws, an election for Vice Chair 

and Secretary shall be held at the organizational meeting required within 30 days of the 

appointment of a new member, pursuant to Kentucky Revised Statute 154.430.  An election was 

held on August 11, 2022, for Vice Chair and Secretary following the appointment of new Board 

members Emily Roark and David Meinschein.  Due to the appointment of Regent Edmiston, 

another election for Vice Chair and Secretary must be held.   

 



 
 

 

¶ Finance Committee (For Information Only) 

1) Personal Services Contracts – Schedule of Expenditures 

 

Vice Chair Owens moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President 

of the University, approve the Consent Agenda items as submitted.  Regent Fitch seconded and 

the motion carried. 

 

Report of the Chair, received 

 

On behalf of the Board of Regents, Chair Tharpe expressed condolences to Regent Tom Waldrop 

on the passing of his father.  Board members were asked to keep Regent Waldrop and his family 

in their thoughts and prayers. 

 

Presidential Evaluation Process 

 

Chair Tharpe reported that the Board of Regents portion of the 360º presidential evaluation 

process will be getting underway soon.  The two most important functions of this Board are to 1) 

hire the President of the University and 2) evaluate the performance of the President of the 

University.  This provides an opportunity for the Board to indicate to the President their observed 

successes as well as opportunities.  Once the evaluation materials are released to the Board, 

Regents were asked to take time to complete the survey in a timely manner in order to keep the 

process moving forward on schedule.  Much of the correspondence the Board will receive will be 

sent via email by Secretary Hunt on behalf of the Chair. 

 

Chair Tharpe reminded everyone of the work the President and his team have undertaken since 

the Board last met.  A lot is going on at Murray State and the President has spent a great deal of 

time identifying funding sources for those projects that will support the University.  This 

includes hiring key individuals and bringing back the Presidential Lecture Series.  Activities such 

as this provide a valuable opportunity not only for campus but also the Murray community.  

President Jackson has considered future funding sources and his work in Frankfort, Kentucky, 

has been beneficial to ensuring Murray State receives its fair share of available resources. 

 

On behalf of the Board of Regents, Chair Tharpe thanked the administration, faculty, staff and 

students because they are the ones who run this University on a day-to-day basis.  Their work is 

recognized by the Board and very much appreciated.   

 

Chair Tharpe publicly thanked First Lady Mrs. Karen Jackson for her support and efforts to 

advance the University and support the Board. 

 

Report of the President, received 

 

President Jackson reported that he had an opportunity to know Regent Tom Waldrop’s father – 

Ralph Waldrop – 



 
 

➢ 





 
 

decreasing because last year all universities and quasi state agencies began paying a fixed portion of 

the liability and also due to prior market performance.  At some point this balance will become 

positive once again but the timeframe in which this will occur is unknown. 

➢ Auxiliaries, which include housing, dining and the University Bookstore, are relatively flat. 

➢ The 



 
 

David Meinschein 

Emily Roark 

 



 
 

students who are time, place or financially bound to their communities.  Credit hour production at the 

regional campuses is mostly up and those campuses are thriving with activity. 

➢ Coordinator of the Henderson Regional Campus Mary Steely has worked for Murray State for 

approximately four years and comes from an adult education background.  She has expanded the 

recruitment area for the University and in the last couple of months has hosted specific recruitment 

events for Murray State programs on that campus.  Alpha Gamma Epsilon is a non-traditional student 

organization and is very active in Henderson, Kentucky.  The Henderson and Madisonville regional 

campuses are located on the community college campuses in those respective areas and there are 

associated benefits.  Over the past couple of years, the University has been utilizing stopped-out 

campaigns and those were outlined.  Similar initiatives are underway on the Madisonville Regional 

Campus under the direction of Director Heather Roy and those efforts have led to increased 

enrollment. 

➢ All of the regional campuses are served by distance learning technologies.  Credit hour production is 

up by 7 percent on the Henderson Regional Campus compared to Spring 2022.  Over the course of an 

academic year, enrollment is up approximately 3.4 percent as of February 5 but is expected to 

continue to grow as the University’s Bachelor of Integrated Studies program launches mid-semester.   

➢ The Hopkinsville/Ft. Campbell Regional Campus is led by Director Dr. Slone Cansler and Mary-

Elaine Horn serves as Coordinator of Student Services at Ft. Campbell.  After 20 years at Murray 

State, Coordinator Horn will be retiring soon and this represents a significant loss for the University.  

Jared Roberts will help serve the Ft. Campbell site. 

➢ Growth at the Hopkinsville Regional Campus is due to dual-credit enrollment of students from Trigg 



 
 

Reconvene 

 

Chair Tharpe reconvened the Board of Regents Quarterly Meeting and Committee meetings at  

10 a.m. 

 

Athletics Committee 

 

Don Tharpe  – Chair 

Brandon Edmiston 

Robbie Fitch 

David Meinschein 

Emily Roark 

 

Chair Tharpe called the Athletics Committee to order at 10 a.m. and reported all other members 

were present. 

 

Baseball Head Coach – Contract of Employment Amendment – Dan Skirka, approved 

 

Chair Tharpe reported that the employment agreement with Baseball Head Coach Dan Skirka 

expires on June 30, 2023.  The University desires to continue to employ Coach for the period 

of July 1, 2023, to June 30, 2025, at a salary of $65,775.  All were reminded that salary increases 

are funded privately and Coaches do not receive any additional cost-of-living increases approved 

for other faculty and staff. 

 

On behalf of the Athletics Committee, Regent Fitch moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University and the Director of Athletics, approve the 

successor agreement to the Contract of Employment for Baseball Head Coach Dan Skirka as 

outlined.  Regent Meinschein seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action – Baseball Head Coach – Contract of Employment Amendment – Dan 

Skirka, approved 

 

On behalf of the Athletics Committee, Chair Tharpe moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University and the Director of Athletics, approve the 

successor agreement to the Contract of Employment for Baseball Head Coach Dan Skirka as 

presented.  Regent Shemberger seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Mr. 

Edmiston, yes; Dr. Evans, yes; Dr. Fitch, yes; Mrs. Gray, yes; Ms. McGowan, yes; Dr. 

Meinschein, yes; Mr. Owens, yes; Mrs. Roark, yes; Dr. Shemberger, yes and Dr. Tharpe, yes.  

The motion carried unanimously. 

 

(See Attachment #3) 

 

Resolution of Acknowledgment and Appreciation – Coach Alan Lollar and the Rifle Team, 

approved 

 

Director Yantko read aloud the following Resolution of Acknowledgment and Appreciation: 

 
MURRAY STATE UNIVERSITY BOARD OF REGENTS 

RESOLUTION OF ACKNOWLEDGMENT AND APPRECIATION 

 

COACH ALAN LOLLAR AND THE RIFLE TEAM 

 

2022-2023 Season 

 

WHEREAS, Coach Alan Lollar has faithfully served since being named as the Head Rifle Coach at 

Murray State University (MSU) in 2007; and  

 

WHEREAS, the Rifle team finished the season as the champion of the Ohio Valley Conference 

(OVC); and  

 

WHEREAS, this championship marked the 17th overall OVC Rifle championship in program history 

and the 9th championship for Coach Alan Lollar – placing him as the school’s fourth winningest 

Coach by championship; and 



 
 

 

WHEREAS, Coach Alan Lollar was named OVC Coach of the Year for the 8th time in his coaching 

career; and 

 

WHEREAS, Matias Kiuru earned his 4th consecutive OVC Smallbore Athlete of the Year award, 



 
 

On behalf of the Audit and Compliance Committee, Regent Roark moved that the Board of 

Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, accept the following 

report for 2021-22: 

 

a. Audited Financial Statement – Federal Funds – Single Audit Report for the Fiscal Year 

Ended June 30, 2022 

 

Regent McGowan seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action – Audited Financial Statement – Federal Funds, accepted 

 

On behalf of the Audit and Compliance Committee, Vice Chair Owens moved that the Board of 

Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, accept the following 

report for 2021-22: 

 

a. Audited Financial Statement – Federal Funds – Single Audit Report for the Fiscal Year 

Ended June 30, 2022 

 

Regent Fitch seconded and the motion carried. 

 

(See Attachment #4) 

 

Audit Engagement Letter, approved 

 

Vice President Dudley reported that at its February 24, 2017, meeting, the Board of Regents 

approved the issuance of a contract to Dean Dorton Allen Ford, PLLC (Dean Dorton) for the 

performance of the University’s financial and compliance audits for the fiscal year ending  

June 30, 2017.  At its meeting on December 2, 2022, the Board approved the extension of the 

auditing services contract for the 2022-23 fiscal year.  The cost for the 2022-23 contract, which 

is the third and final year of the extension of the contract, is $135,500 and includes up to four 

program audits.  The Engagement Letter that outlines the scope of work and parameters of the 

June 30, 2023, audit by Dean Dorton was provided to the Board. 

 

On behalf of the Audit and Compliance Committee, Regent McGowan moved that the Board of 

Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, approve the Engagement 

Letter for the June 30, 2023, audit as presented by Dean Dorton.  Regent Roark seconded and the 

motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action – Audit Engagement Letter, approved 

 

On behalf of the Audit and Compliance Committee, Vice Chair Owens moved that the Board of 

Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, approve the attached 

Engagement Letter for the June 30, 2023, audit as presented by Dean Dorton.  Regent Meinschein 

seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Mr. Edmiston, yes; Dr. Evans, yes; 



 
 

Regent Fitch called the Buildings and Grounds Committee to order at 10:20 a.m. and reported all 

members were present with the exception of Regent Waldrop. 

 

Facilities Management Projects Update, received 

 

Vice President Dudley reported that with regard to the status of the Public-Private Partnership 

(P3) agreement, the University has been monitoring bond rates and although they are somewhat 

down right now, the University’s financial advisor – Baird – has recommended waiting a bit 

longer.  There is another public finance project in the region that will be going to bid and that is 

expected to occur over the next two months.  As a result of that project, the University will learn 

a great deal regarding cost and the availability of labor and supplies and that will help define 

Murray State’s timeline for the P3 project. 

 

Director Youngblood and Associate Director of Facilities Design and Construction Angela 

Lampe provided an update on the state of current facilities projects with the following highlights: 
➢ The Lovett Auditorium renovation project is on the cusp of being 100 percent complete. 

➢ Phase II of the Waterfield Library HVAC project was bid last spring and was awarded to a contractor 

but, due to the long lead time for delivery of necessary equipment and supplies, that work is 

scheduled to begin this summer and fall. 

➢ The programming phase for the new School of Nursing and Health Professions (SONHP) building 

has started.  Work is still underway to complete the Request for Proposals (RFP) for Applied Science 

building renovations but will be issued once completed to select an architectural firm for the project.  

The Mason Hall renovations project is moving concurrently with the SONHP building project with 

the same design team.   

➢ Work is underway to complete the RFP for Pogue Library HVAC upgrades and moving 





 
 





 
 

➢ 



 
 

➢ The Diversity Achievement Awards will be held on April 29 and participation averages 300 

attendees. 

➢ Student Affairs has formed a Diversity Task Group that meets two to three times per year to discuss 

the campus climate, program connectivity and opportunities for collaboration.  Work is also 

underway to develop a Diversity Strategic Plan which is expected to be completed in June. 

➢ The Hitimu Celebration is held the Friday before Commencement and recognizes students graduating 

the following day.  All Regents were encouraged to attend. 

➢ Leadership luncheons and dinners are held and Glenn Mills – the son of Dr. Marvin D. Mills and 

Eunice – was the Keynote Speaker last Fall.  President Jackson will also be hosting a dinner for 

underrepresented minority (URM) students later this Spring and all are excited about the event. 

➢ OMI hosted the national officers for Kappa Alpha Psi fraternity during Homecoming and the Eta Beta 

Chapter celebrated its 50th anniversary.  The University will also be hosting their regional state 

conference in November, with 400 Kappa’s from five states expected to attend. 

➢ The OMI holds Alumni Success Lunches and cultural programming is provided through the Black 

Heritage Lecture Series and the Hispanic Lecture Series. 

➢ The OMI office produces a monthly newsletter with 2,500 subscribers. 

➢ Special clubs are important to campus because they build a sense of belonging for students and those 

were highlighted.  The African Student Club is also being resurrected. 

➢ Vice President Robertson and Executive Director Carthell both advise the Black Student Council and 

the International Student Organization. 

➢ 





 
 

WHEREAS, his commitment to continued professional development led to his 

completion of the Kentucky Department of Criminal Justice Executive Development Program; 

and 

 

WHEREAS, his oversight in maintaining the professional standards required of the 

officers and staff of the MSU Police Department by the Department of Criminal Justice was of 

utmost importance in ensuring compliance with the Peace Officer Professional Standards Board; 

and 

 

WHEREAS, his reputation for excellence in his duties was duly noted by his co-workers 

in his selection as a recipient of the Phil R. Schooley Staff Excellence Award in 2015; and 

 

WHEREAS, his contributions in fostering a safe environment for all of the University’s 

constituents resulted in the department’s designation of Department of the Year by the Safe 

Campus initiative in 2018; and 

 

WHEREAS, through his efforts, the MSU Police Department has maintained 

accreditation with the Kentucky Association of Chiefs of Police (KACP), an accreditation it has 

held since 2007; and 

 

WHEREAS, his leadership skills have been recognized by his counterparts throughout 

the state in his selection as President of the Kentucky Association of University Law 

Enforcement Administrators (KAULEA) for the fifth consecutive term; and 

 

WHEREAS, he was instrumental in management of campus protocols during the  

COVID-19 pandemic; and 

 

WHEREAS, his calm demeanor and empathy as well as his experience as a certified 

Police Chaplain have proven truly paramount to the University in appropriately handling 

critical situations; and 

 

WHEREAS, he has served the faculty, staff and students of Murray State University on a 

daily basis with compassion; 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the University recognizes Jeffery C. 

Gentry and his 21 years of service to Murray State University; and 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Board of Regents expresses its deep and  

heartfelt appreciation to Jeffery C. Gentry for his dedication and loyalty to the institution 

and his contributions to the betterment of the University and extends best wishes for a  

long and happy retirement. 

 

 

       __________ _______________________ 

       Don I. Tharpe –



 
 

 

Annual Lease Report, accepted 

 

Vice President Dudley reported that, as per Item #16 of the Delegation of Authority, the Board is 

to approve University real property and facilities’ leases under which 1) the University is the 

lessee if the annual rental is in excess of $100,000 or 2) the University is the lessor of University 

real property or facilities and the lease has a non-cancellable term exceeding one year.  No 

additional approval will be required if an approved lease is renewed pursuant to the same terms 

and conditions but the Board will be advised of any such renewal.  A listing of all leases is 

provided to the Board annually. 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Regent Fitch moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, accept the annual Lease Report as presented.  

Regent Gray seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action – Annual Lease Report, accepted 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Vice Chair Owens moved that the Board of Regents, upon 

the recommendation of the President of the University, accept the attached annual Lease Report.  

Regent Evans seconded and the motion carried. 

 

(See Attachment #6) 

 

Personal Services Contracts, approved 

 

Vice President Dudley reported that Item #11 of the Delegation of Authority stipulates that the 

Board: “....approve all Personal Services Contracts totaling more than $50,000.  The Board will 

be notified of all Personal Services Contracts between $10,000 and $50,000 before they are 

submitted to the Legislative Research Commission.  Upon review, individual Board members 

may request that these be held for approval at the next Board meeting.”  The contracts on the 

listing provided require approval by the Board of Regents. 

 

The first contract being presented for approval is for interpreting services and represents a 

renewal.  The second contract is for consulting services for a compensation study for faculty and 

staff salaries.  Director Hixon will be Project Manager for th



 
 

attached document per requirements of the Delegation of Authority (Item #11).  Regent Evans 

seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Mr. Edmiston, yes; Dr. Evans, yes; 

Dr. Fitch, yes; Mrs. Gray, yes; Ms. McGowan, yes; Mr. Owens, yes; Mrs. Roark, yes; Dr. 

Shemberger, yes and Dr. Tharpe, yes.  The motion carried. 

 

(See Attachment #7) 

 

Projects Approval, approved 

 

Vice President Dudley reported that Delegation of Authority Item #20 states “…Prior to moving 

forward, all projects, including price contracts related to capital projects, costing over $500,000 



 
 

day and there was an opportunity for interaction with Governor Beshear, as well as the University's 

West Kentucky legislators. 

➢ Appreciation was expressed to the Hutson School of Agriculture for taking the lead on the Collegiate 

Farm Bureau Day on March 16 that was sponsored by Kentucky Farm Bureau.  President Jackson 

spoke to the Collegiate Farm Bureau at the Capitol, as did the Lieutenant Governor and others. 

➢ Posters-at-the-Capitol will be held on March 2 and Murray State hosts this event every year in 

Frankfort.  Dean of University Libraries Cris Ferguson and Associate Professor/Scholarly 

Communication Librarian A. J. Boston were key participants in this event which highlights academic 

excellence throughout the state.  CPE President Thompson will be in attendance at Posters-at-the-

Capitol, along with Provost Todd, Regent McGowan and others.  Members of the House and Senate 

will speak at the event as well. 

➢ The Higher Education Student Rally will be held on March 9 and Regent McGowan is helping host 

the event, along with the Board of Student Body Presidents in Kentucky.  The Governor and the 

Speaker of the House have both confirmed to speak at the event.  West Kentucky legislators will also 

visit with the Student Government Association students in attendance. 

➢ From the beginning of the Legislative Session, meetings in Frankfort have consisted of monitoring 

the University's Bill Watch and talking to legislators about the bills that are important to Murray State 

and higher education.  This was the last week for bills to be introduced into the Legislative Session in 

both chambers.  As this deadline approached, and as is customary, a large number of bills have been 

introduced in these last days of the Session.  As a result, the University had been following 

approximately 50 bills and that has now increased to 80 - 90 bills.  A lot of new bills were introduced 

just yesterday.  Frankfort meetings have centered on all bills the University is following. 

➢ With regard to KERS pensions, the University continues to remind the Legislature about the 

challenges in this area.  Discussions continue about asset preservation and deferred maintenance in 

order to remind legislators that these are state-owned and operated buildings and they have been 

highly encouraged to continue investing in these state assets. 

➢ The 2020 Performance Funding Work Group was reconvened during this Legislative Session. 

President Jackson, as Convener of the Presidents for the CPE, plays a prominent role in this Work 

Group to ensure the University is represented in these discussions. 

➢ On February 23, President Jackson and Executive Director Smith testified before the Budget Review 

Subcommittee on Postsecondary Education under new leadership by Chair Bobby McCool from 

eastern Kentucky.  Chair McCool's former roommate in college was State Representative Larry 

Elkins.  Chair McCool has done an excellent job as a Subcommittee Chair and has worked well with 

Murray State.  The new House Education Chair – Representative James Tipton – previously served as 

the Budget Review Subcommittee on Postsecondary Education Chair and all appreciate the good 

working relationship he has with Murray State, the CPE and all higher education.  During the 

presentation, Murray State highlights were provided and included the Breathitt Veterinary Center and 

other items of importance to this institution during the Legislative Session. 

➢ Photos were shown of recent legislative visits, including those with the new Senate Education Chair 

Senator Steve West, Representative Mary Beth Imes (Murray-Calloway County), Chair Tipton and 

Floor Leader Representative Steve Rudy, a Distinguished Alumnus from Murray State.  Also 

highlighted was Ronny Pryor, the University's legislative contract Lobbyist, who is a prominent 

Murray State alumnus.  These are a select few individuals who help Murray State behind the 

scenes.  Appreciation was expressed to all West Kentucky legislators who continue to help the 

University. 

 

In terms of the Legislative Bill Watch, the following were highlighted: 
➢ House Bill 136 represents a tuition freeze bill filed by Representative Bill Lawrence from eastern 

Kentucky.  This bill would prohibit the CPE from raising tuition more than 5 percent per year for 

resident students and 7 percent per year for non-resident students.  If this is contained in state statute, 

the maximum would be taken each year and Murray State has been sharing with legislators that its 

tuition increases have averaged only 1.3 to 1.5 percent for resident and non-resident students.  The 

Legislature has also been reminded that West Kentucky legislators have no desire to set tuition 

because that falls under the responsibilities of the Council on Postsecondary Education and the 

Boards at the different institutions.  This bill also adds one student and one additional faculty member 

to the Board of Regents and discussions have also been held in this regard.  At this point the bill has 

not been assigned to a Committee even though it receives a lot of attention. 

➢ House Bill 138 removes the gun-free zone on college and university campuses and discussions have 

occurred in this regard.  Former MSU Chief of Police Gentry has been very helpful in having the 

University Campus Law Enforcement Association write letters urging the Legislature not to pass bills 

like this one.  In the meeting held with Representative Savannah Maddox, Chiefs of Police were 

present to provide a reminder about the dangers of removing guF3 11.04 Tf
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funding were made part of the base appropriation, this would also make budgeting easier if it 

was being carried out with recurring dollars.  State Representative Myron Dossett has referenced 

the Murray State performance funding chart that was prepared by Associate Provost Fister.  West 

Kentucky legislators also continue to remind members of their respective work groups that the 

model is volume-based and care must be taken to ensure academic quality is also taken into 

account. 

 



 
 

used for major maintenance on these facilities.  The Sorority Suites are located at 1507 and 1509 

Poplar Street and have a total of 2,744 square feet for each suite and photos were provided.  

These buildings were constructed in 1999 by the Foundation at a cost of approximately 

$640,000.  They are wood frame structures, with brick veneer and shingle roofs. 

 

The Foundation owns the land the suites are located on; however, the parking lot behind the 

suites is a University asset and has been monitored and maintained by Campus Parking Services 

since 2001.  The University ha



 
 

very important to faculty because it represents a time when these individuals step outside the 

classroom – and sometimes off campus – to emerge themselves in research, scholarly activity 

and service.  They can then bring those experiences back into the classroom.  She congratulated 

all faculty being recommended for Sabbatical Leave and looks forward to hearing what they 

accomplish. 
 

Sabbaticals: 

 
 Joy Humphreys Management, Marketing and Business Administration Fall 2023 

 Mi-Hwa Park Early Childhood and Elementary Education Fall 2023 

 Christopher Lavery Art and Design Fall 2023 

 Andrew Black English and Philosophy Fall 2023 

 Julie Cyzewski English and Philosophy Fall 2023 

 Christine Lindner History Fall 2023 

 Kevin Miller Chemistry 



 
 

Adjournment 

 

There being no further business to come before the Board, Chair Tharpe requested a motion to 

adjourn.  Regent Shemberger so moved, seconded by Regent Fitch, and the motion carried. 

 

The Board of Regents Quarterly Meeting and Committee meetings adjourned at 2 p.m. 

 

 

 

 

 

_____________________________   ________________________________ 

Secretary Jill Hunt     Chair Don I. Tharpe 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

(The remainder of this page intentionally left black to allow for inclusion of attachments.) 


